MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE

COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 9TH OCTOBER 2014
PRESENT: Cllrs Bancroft, Bunyan, Cook, Fermor, Fletcher, Goodchild, Holmes, macLachlan, Marley, Rook, Summers, Swann and Veitch
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Hazlewood and Hemsted.  Borough Cllrs. Dawlings and Hall.
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
No interests were declared.
The Chairman informed Members that former parish councillor Don Rogers had passed away.  The funeral had been held and it was very well attended.  It was a sad day.

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: 
118:  The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 11th September be adopted as a true record.  Cllr. macLachlan referred to page 3, paragraph 3 and wished to correct a comment he had made.  He meant to say the appeals had been successful rather than not successful. Cllr. Summer pointed out a typographic error on page 3 which was amended and also queried a factual comment which was made by Cllr. Rook in relation to High Weald Academy on page 7.  This was not amended.  The Chairman then proposed that the Minutes be adopted as a true and accurate record. This was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.

Allotment Holders Awards:

119:  The Chairman congratulated Mr. Philpot on 1st place, Mr. Baldwin on 2nd Place, Mr. Dann on 3rd place and Mr. Huxley on being awarded the novices cup.  Unfortunately all had given apologies for tonight but he was sure that they would all call into the office to collect their cups and certificates.  Cllr. Rook thanked Helen Silver – National Trust, Sissinghurst for carrying out the judging.

CHAIRMANS REPORT:

120:  The Chairman reported that he had attended the meeting held in Tunbridge Wells on the 2nd October when the civic amenity vehicle had been discussed.  Notes of the meeting had been circulated to all Members.  Cllr. Marley thanked Cllr. Rook for attending and stated that she understood from Borough Councillor Linda Hall that the final decision will be made by Cabinet in November or December.  She suggested that as many people as possible should attend and speak.  Cllr. Rook stated that he would be only too pleased to attend and speak.  In his view if the vehicle were removed fly tipping would increase. 
During the meeting the Kent County Council costs were referred to but we can only negotiate with Tunbridge Wells Borough Council. There is also the issue of double charging, there was no discussion on reducing the precept should the service be withdrawn.
Cllr. Swann suggested that to overcome the issue of all the waste from the vehicle going to landfill that on one week there could be recycling only and the second week general rubbish.  Cllr. Rook stated that this had been a suggestion but they felt it would not work in practice. What would happen when people turned up and could not get rid of their rubbish?  Cllr. Summers stated that the people who collect the metal had to be licensed and would this income stream be lost to the Borough?  Cllr. Fletcher confirmed that the licences are issued by the Environment Agency.  Cllr. Holmes suggested that the Parish Council should have a proper debate either via the Environmental Management Committee or at Full Council.  Cllr. Marley was of the opinion that we had already had a discussion and a proposal had been made at the last meeting.  She suggested that we should inform the press so that people are more aware.  Cllr. Rook reminded Members that the issue had been on the front page of the Courier recently.  Cllr. Summers referred to the appendix to the meeting notes – Cranbrook & Sissinghurst are making the highest contribution to the civic amenity vehicle.  Cllr. Swann reminded Members that the public toilets are also under threat which will be another discussion.  The Chairman asked the Clerk to put the civic amenity vehicle on the next agenda for Full Council.
COMMUNITY CENTRE COMMITTEE:
121:  Cllr. Veitch referred to the Minutes of the meeting recently held on the 23rd September and invited questions.  She pointed out that there were three members from the community on the Committee, Philip Mummery who everyone already knew, Bob Butler representing St. Dunstan’s Church and Georgia Read-Cutting representing Cranbrook School PTA.  Cllr. Swann welcomed the changes to the plans.  There were concerns regarding the vehicle access to the ground floor, this needs to be addressed otherwise the whole working environment of the Centre will not happen.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that this is being addressed.  Land Registry shows that the Parish Council land goes right up to the boundary of Wilkes Field and the footpath is not a registered right of way also the land that the Borough owns contains a covenant that allows vehicles to cross over the land.  Cllr. Summers stated that Age Concern also had concerns on the vehicle access with elderly clients needing to be dropped at the door and also for hot food deliveries – if this is not addressed then any capital donation might turn on this issue.  Cllr. Swann stated that caterers would need a vehicle drop off point to be able to have direct access to the kitchen.  This is an issue with the Vestry Hall.  Cllr. Fletcher backed up the comments made by Cllr. Veitch, in previous discussions it was agreed that you can get vehicle access from the Tanyard to the area of land for the community centre.  
Responding to a question from Cllr. Marley regarding the Business Plan, Cllr. Veitch confirmed that a draft version with figures had been prepared and we were now in the process of talking to stakeholders who had stated an interest.  A positive response had already been received from the Vine Church and the Citizen’s Advice Bureau and a meeting was being held with Kent Libraries tomorrow.  She had total confidence in the income figures, she had estimated on the low side and is confident that the maintenance costs could be met.  Some reports are still outstanding such as archaeology etc. 
Cllr. Rook stated that the Business Plan should be available in November and he confirmed that it would be circulated to Members as soon as it is received. 

Cllr. macLachlan suggested that it was usual to instruct a chartered accountant to assess the figures, an independent firm.  Cllr. Rook stated that there were three areas i.e. build costs which are led by industry standards, revenue costs and running costs.  The Committee feel that they are best placed to check the figures, the build will be to industry standards, and they have been round many halls and seen the accounts.  We are confident that the figures are accurate and he did not personally think we needed a chartered accountant.  
Cllr. Veitch confirmed that a chartered accountant had not been suggested but the suggestion was made that we should use a quantity surveyor and responding to Cllr. Marley she stated that we were in the process of instructing a QS.  Cllr. Marley asked whether we were adding on 10% for eventualities  Cllr. Rook confirmed that this could be done but reminded her that the income had been underestimated by 50% and that our rates are a lot less than some other villages, the figures stack up. Cllr. Rook confirmed that the timeframe could still be met with instructing the QS.  Cllr. Marley thanked everyone on the Committee for all their hard work. 
Cllr. Veitch then proposed adoption of the report of the meeting held on the 23rd September.  This was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

122: Cllr. Swann gave a verbal report of the meeting held this evening.  The payments were authorised and there had been no problems with the audit.  Our KCC auditors had visited and we had been given a clean bill of health.  
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

123: Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the two recent meetings held and went through them individually.  She stated that the Borough planning department is still in disarray and they are not issuing decision notices.  We have asked them to think again and continue to send them out to parishes.  Cllr. Rook informed Members that a recent discussion at Tunbridge Wells clearly confirmed that the administration would remain operating from Maidstone despite the problems.  
Cllr. Bancroft referred to the update given by Cllr. macLachlan on the Gladman application in Common Road – was it usual for officers to make a decision on such a major application?  Cllr. Bunyan confirmed that it was not unusual when there was a time constraint.  Cllr. macLachlan stated that it was better that a decision should be issued and an officer level decision usually stands up better on appeal.  With the Borough talking about increasing the housing figures it will all really depend on the Inspector, assuming it goes to appeal.  The fact is that if the decision is won on appeal then effectively every field in the Borough could be built on.  Cllr. Rook did not entirely agree stating that the premise in planning is that every application is dealt with separately.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Marley, Cllr. macLachlan stated that it was the officers who were talking about increasing the housing figure from 6,000 to 19,000.  Cllr. Marley stated that this would have huge implications which all Members agreed with.
BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT:

124: Cllr. Bunyan in the absence of Cllr. Hemsted confirmed that the next meeting is scheduled for next Tuesday.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
125: Cllr. Veitch referred to the report of the meeting held on the 16th September and informed Members that we had still not received a revised enforcement contract from the TWBC parking section.  With regard to the play equipment, Cllr. Goodchild had prepared a report.  New litter bins have arrived and will be put in shortly.  She invited questions.  
Cllr. Marley stated that she was not happy about the winter strategy – having no gritting is appalling – she felt it should be the same as last year. Cllr. Veitch stated that the decision had been difficult but last year had been mild and working to the KCC structure had cost £3,000.  Variations had been discussed but agreement could not be reached on who at the end of the day would be responsible for making a decision to grit.  It had to be all or nothing.  

Historically the Borough managed for years without doing anything and it was decided that if we provided more grit bins parishioners could take more responsibility for their own welfare.  
Cllr. Bancroft did not agree with the decision made.  The car parks should be well lit and safe to use.  She appreciated that it cost a lot of money to carry out winter gritting.  Cllr. Bunyan reminded Members that it cost £300 per session which Cllr. Swann corrected to £396 per session.  Cllr. Bunyan stated that this could be a huge cost in a hard winter.  Cllr. Swann reminded Members that we have to have a strategy and this could not be varied once published.  Cllr. Veitch agreed stating that our insurance would be invalidated if we varied the strategy.  She explained to Cllr. Bancroft the criteria set by KCC for when gritting took place.  This is the same criteria which we worked on last year.  Cllr. Swann reminded Members that in a hard winter it might mean a huge amount being put on the precept.  Cllr. Bunyan agreed that it would be nice to be able to grit the car parks but the cost could be huge.  Cllr. Marley stated that the Co Op would not grit and stated that you might as well put up a notice to say do not come to Cranbrook.  Cllr. Goodchild suggested that the car parks could be unsafe even if they are gritted.  It was good to have lots of salt available for people to put down if they wished.  Cllr. Veitch informed Members that there is one existing grit bin and there are now three more on order.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Cook on whether we could just grit the Regal, Cllr. Veitch clarified that we would have to do all three to satisfy our insurers.  Cllr. Marley suggested that local farmers might be able to help but Cllr. Swann reminded everyone that there would still be the insurance issue.  Cllr. Marley still felt that there must be some solution, we must do something.  
Cllr. Swann mentioned that people can now shop online but Cllr. Bancroft thought this was not supportive of our local shops.  She also asked how people could get salt out of the bins.  Cllr. Rook suggested that people should always be prepared for winter weather.  Cllr. Fletcher hoped that people will be responsible for their own actions and as a Parish Council we are doing our best to assist them.  Cllr. Swann reiterated that we are obliged by our insurance company to publish our winter strategy for 2014 – 2015.  

Cllr. Rook then proposed that the report of the meeting held on the 16th September be adopted.  This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and a vote took place.  Ten voted for, two against and one abstention.  Therefore the motion was carried and the report adopted.

Cllr. macLachlan asked when Sissinghurst would see the report on the play equipment.  Cllr. Veitch confirmed that this would be considered at the next committee and if there was someone that Cllr. macLachlan felt should be invited please let her know.  Cllr. Goodchild informed Members that he had visited the playground with some experts – young mums who had children.

CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

126:  Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the meeting held on the 24th September and informed Members that Jane Lynch and Mark Stephenson had attended and explained the problems the planning department were experiencing.  Cllr. Bunyan took the opportunity to put our concerns forward which they had noted.  Cllr. Swann stated that the community centre had been discussed and they had explained the criteria which had to be met.  Cllr. Bunyan mentioned the comment made by Cllr. Linda Hall on Coral’s Bookmakers that the Parish Council had some control on colour under new byelaws.  The Clerk had asked Cllr. Hall which byelaws she was referring to and she responded that she was not entirely sure; she had read it in a newspaper article.  Cllr. Swann informed Members that there was some “quiet” movement on the Providence Chapel.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

127:   There was nothing to report.  
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

128:  There was nothing to report.  Cllr. macLachlan informed Members that the AGM was coming up.
CLERKS REPORT:


129:  The Clerk informed Members that there is a new Transparency Code which as a larger Council we will have to adhere to.  She will be producing a report for the next Policy & Resources Committee.
CORRESPONDENCE:


130:  The Clerk read out a card from Judith Caustin, Chair of Cranbrook Primary School PTA thanking the Parish Council for financial support towards the 10K run.  The run had brought 147 runners to Cranbrook.
The Clerk read out a letter from Alan McBryde, Cranbrook Detachment Commander, Kent Army Cadet Force thanking the Parish Council for the recent donation of £1,470 which enabled them to purchase vital fieldcraft equipment for Cranbrook Cadets.

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

131: Cllr. Rook reminded Members that the Apple Fayre was taking place this Saturday.
132: Cllr. Swann referred to the elections which will be held next May.  We need candidates.
133: Cllr. Fermor stated that as Chair of the Friends of Sissinghurst Church she had received a complaint regarding the Sissinghurst Cemetery.  This mainly related to weed killer being used, however she had visited and did not think there was a huge issue.  Cllr. Bancroft stated that as the councillor responsible for inspecting the Cemetery she had recently met the contractors on site who were very helpful and she thought the Cemetery was in good order.  There is an issue with overgrown vegetation from the former school site and Cllr. Fermor agreed to pass this onto FOSC.  She would also speak to The Milk House regarding their hedge.
134: Cllr. Fletcher referred to the good news regarding high speed broadband.  BT will be carrying out work in our area between October 14 and March 15.  Cllr. Bunyan thanked Cllr. Fletcher for his work towards this achievement. 

135: Cllr. Goodchild stated that some local people had climbed Mt. Kilimanjaro including the Vicar of Sissinghurst and Mrs. Penfold, Head teacher of the Sissinghurst Primary School.
136: Cllr. Veitch congratulated Cranbrook in Bloom on their achievements in the “In Bloom” competitions with silver gilt.  She read out the results.  Cllr. Rook hoped that Members would be able to attend the open evening to which they had all been invited.  Cllr. Bunyan stated that Cranbrook in Bloom were three points away from gold.
137: Cllr. macLachlan reported that the “green” footpath to Sissinghurst Castle was overgrown.  Cllr. Rook confirmed that this would be reported to Kent County Council.
138: Cllr. Holmes stated that he had read the most recent Tunbridge Wells Borough Council magazine and whilst there was an article about awards in Dunorlan Park, there was no mention of anything in the rural areas.  Cllr. Fermor volunteered to write an article if anyone wanted her to include anything.  The Clerk confirmed that she understood that Cranbrook in Bloom is going to submit something for the next edition.
139: Cllr. Rook mentioned the three way lights at the end of Stone Street which were causing problems.  We did object to these lights but were over-ruled by former PC Paul Cave who now works for Kent Highways who insisted on the three way lights for health and safety reasons.  
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